New Forest Association of Local Councils

19 January, 2017

PAGE  
 New Forest Association of Local Councils

19 January, 2017

NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at NFDC in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 19 January 2017 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council




Name

Ashurst & Colbury




Sally Arnold








Caroline Hubbard


Bramshaw





Sue Bennison

Brockenhurst





John Korbey – Vice Chairman

Denny Lodge





Eve Elcoate

Ellingham, Harbridge & Ibsley



Jim Spark




Exbury & Denny Lodge




Alison Tilbury

Fawley






Steve Postlethwaite


Fordingbridge





Malcom Connolly


Hordle






Sue Bown


Hyde






Jane Arigho

Lymington & Pennington



Michael White


Lyndhurst





George Bisson

Marchwood





Fred White

Minstead





Richard Taylor








Helen Bennett


Netley Marsh





Mike Welbourn








Les Puttock


New Milton





Goff Beck – Chairman









Graham Flexman – Coordinator
New Forest District Council



Bob Jackson







Rosemary Rutins

Brian Byrne


New Forest National Park



Steve Avery

Hampshire Police




Rob Mitchell

Apologies

Stephanie Bennett




Hythe - Treasurer
Neal Martin





Burley
Vicky Eden





Sandleheath & Woodgreen

1. Introduction 
The Chairman welcomed 19 representatives from 16 local towns and parishes, plus Bob Jackson, Chief Executive of NFDC, Steve Avery, Executive Director of NFNPA, Chief Inspector Rob Mitchell, District Commander from Hampshire Police, Rosemary Rutins of NFDC Democratic Services and Brian Byrne, NFDC Partnership Intervention Manager.
2. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman indicated he would take agenda item 8 - Safer New Forest Partnership after item 4 – Matters Arising to allow Rob Mitchell, the new Police District Commander for the New Forest to leave immediately after that item.

3. Minutes
The Chairman referred to Appendix 1, being the Minutes of the General Meeting held on 20 October, 2016 and asked if they were a true record of that meeting.

Steve Avery had a slight amendment to make under minute 5b) Broadband inasmuch as “new cabinets had been agreed for Beaulieu and Burley” rather than installed.

Subject to this amendment, the minutes were duly agreed and signed by the Chairman.

4. Matters Arising
The Chairman referred to Appendix 2, being a Statement made to Parliament on 15.12.16 by the Rt Hon Sajid Javid MP about the Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement for 2017/18 on behalf of the Department for Communities & Local Government. Basically, the Government has decided that local town and parish councils will not now be subject to referendum principles for 2017/18.
5. Safer New Forest Partnership
Rosemary Rutins explained that in common with other Community Safety Partnerships, the Safer New Forest Partnership is required to prepare an annual “strategic assessment” to assist in revising and updating strategies for:
· The reduction of crime and disorder in the area (including anti-social behaviour and other behaviour adversely affecting the local environment)

· For combatting the misuse of drugs, alcohol and other substances in the area

· For the reduction of re-offending in the area

Representatives of Town and Parish Councils attended the meeting of the Partnership on 5 September 2016 to express views on communities’ crime and disorder issues and matters they would like to see prioritised in the future. The Partnership met again on 5 December 2016, when it received the annual strategic assessment for 2016 per link below https://democracy.newforest.gov.uk/documents/s5154/Appendix%201.pdf
At the meeting on 5 December 2016, the Partnership also agreed proposed actions for inclusion in the Partnership Plan for 2016/17, as attached. Brian Byrne from NFDC and Chief Inspector Rob Mitchell explained each of the following actions in more detail.
1. Anti-social behaviour

2. Causal effects of offending behaviour and re-offending with a focus on violent crime

3. Preventing arson-related incidents

4. Supporting victims of domestic abuse

5. Promoting road safety with an emphasis on Killed & Serious Injury

6. Continuing to address rural crime

The Chairman thanked the 3 representatives for attending and asked members to forward any further issues to the Coordinator for consideration by the Partnership on 6 March 2017
6. Reports of Focus Groups

a) Dibden Bay – In the absence of Alison Hoare, there was no further update. 
b) Broadband – Steve Avery said Natural England had recently agreed to 4 new cabinets in Beaulieu, Burley, Brockenhurst and Fordingbridge. 
c) Quadrant Reports – Sally Arnold said the next NE Quadrant meeting will be held on 3 February 2017 at Minstead Village Hall. The SE Quadrant meeting will be held at Exbury on 8 February 2017 and will consider flying of drones over the Forest. The SW Quadrant meeting will take place at Sway on Tuesday 28 February 2017.
d) Neighbourhood Planning – The Chairman referred to Appendix 3, being notes of the NFALC Neighbourhood Planning Sub-Committee meeting held on 18 November 2016
e) HALC – The Chairman updated members on the last HALC Board meeting as follows:
1. The last quarterly HALC meeting was held at the Holiday Inn, Eastleigh on Saturday 3 December 2016 from 10.00 – 12.00 hours.
2. There was a presentation from Anne Harrison on the revised Village Agents project, and updates on Devolution and ‘Precept Capping’.
3. Cllr Anne Winstanley was re-elected Chairman of HALC for the ensuing year, together with Vice Chairmen Mike Evans, Barbara Holyome and Colin Mercer.
4. Should any member wish to become a transport representative on HALC, please contact the Chairman of NFALC. 
7.   New Forest District Council

Bob Jackson referred to the following items:
Remind Me
Residents of the New Forest can now sign up to a new text messaging service introduced by the district council which will send a reminder the evening before monthly glass recycling collections are due. Remind Me at http://www.newforest.gov.uk/remindme
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Nicola Plummer, on the left hand side, is coordinating this project at New Forest District Council
As well as the text message prompt, Remind Me will reward residents for recycling their glass by entering them into a reward draw. 20 households will be randomly selected each month and, if they are recycling the right things, they can choose from a range of rewards, such as one month's free membership at one of five New Forest Health and Leisure Centres, a family ticket to Beaulieu or a hamper full of local goodies from The New Forest Hamper Company. The first 15,000 households to sign up will also receive a free Brand New Forest discount card, usually £5. 
The new scheme is being funded by a grant from central government that aims to encourage recycling.
New Homes Bonus 

This is an important part of the Government commitment to reward communities and authorities that embrace ambitious house building plans. It also provides valuable income for councils seeking to grow their local economies, which they can spend as they see fit. From next year, a revised national baseline for housing growth will be introduced, below which the New Homes Bonus will not be paid. The idea is to ensure the money is used to reward additional housing, rather than normal growth. The Government will consider withholding New Homes Bonus payments from local authorities that are not planning effectively, by making positive decisions on planning applications and delivering housing growth. To encourage more effective local planning they will also consider withholding payments for homes that are built following an appeal. A consultation will take place, but NFDC cannot hit growth targets, and so will lose out with £700k less grant next year.

Devolution There is nothing new to report as far as Hampshire devolution is concerned. The Solent bid appears to be faltering. The PWC report explains the way forward.
NFDC council tax is likely to rise by £5 (3%) to £163.88 for a Band D property next year.

Agency grass-cutting on behalf of HCC has recently been revised to 8 cuts per annum, down from 10 but higher than the 4 cuts originally proposed for next year by Highways.

Neighbourhood Planning issues are beginning to impact on revisions to the Local Plan.

Weather warning – new weather protocol was tried out recently, and it proved successful.

County Council elections are taking place on Thurs 4 May 2017, from 7.00am to 7.00pm
Great British Spring Clean that NFDC supports is taking place from 3rd-5th March 2017
Chris Elliott will be retiring in May after many years’ service as NFDC Head of Planning.

8.   New Forest National Park
· Steve Avery referred to Cycling Events article in the Daily Echo report attached.
· In regard to the Government’s continuous coastal path initiative, the precise route for the Highcliffe / Keyhaven / Calshot coastal path is still to be determined and will be subject to consultation later this year.

· Reference was made to closure of the Visitor Information Centre in Lyndhurst, with the NPA arguing for a presence in the summer months from April – Sept.

· New Forest Tour Bus is a self-supporting scheme that is now run independently.

· The 8-week public consultation on the draft NFNPA Local Plan received nearly 400 responses and publicised via the Parish Quadrant meetings, etc.
9.
Any Other Business
The Chairman referred to the impending retirement of Chris Elliott as Executive Head of Economy, Housing and Planning at New Forest District Council and it was agreed he should send him a formal letter of appreciation for his long and loyal service at NFDC particularly in regard to planning matters over many years.

In regard to a question from Sue Bennison about attendance numbers, the Chairman said if members have any suggestions for guest speakers, please let the Coordinator know.
10.
Next Meeting


The next meeting of New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 20 April, 2017 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA.
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman closed the Meeting at 8.35 pm.

           Chairman
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